San Francisco HIV Prevention Planning Council (HPPC)

Co-Chairs Report

April 8, 2010
Announcements:

Annual Joint Council Meeting:   Each year we have a joint Council meeting that alternates between the HPPC's 2nd Thursday schedule and the HHSPC 's 4th Monday schedule.  The date selected for the joint meeting is Monday, May 24th from 4:00-6:30 pm.  We will cover HPPC business from 4:00-4:30, and then the joint meeting from 4:30-6:30 pm.  Please note that this is a required meeting, and an absence will count towards attendance.  The meeting will be held at the San Francisco Bahá’í Center at 170 Valencia (between Market & Duboce), San Francisco, CA, 94175.  The location is easily accessible by MUNI and parking is available across the street.  Please contact Eileen Loughran at eileen.loughran@sfdph.org. if you have any questions.

HIV Prevention Plan Trainings:  The Community Planning & Health Education team held three trainings on the 2010 HIV Prevention Plan in March.  We would like to thank Jackson Bowman, Ben Hayes, and Kevin Jefferson for their help in conducting the 2 hour trainings.  There has been a request from several providers to schedule an additional training.  This will take place on Tuesday April 20th from 2-4pm.  For additional information about the training or to register, please contact Eileen Loughran at eileen.loughran@sfdph.org. 
Membership Committee Closing Activity/Icebreaker:  The Membership Committee will be doing a closing activity at the April 8th meeting.  The group will distribute slips of paper and ask members to write down their favorite movie and their name.  The slips will be collected and put into a hat (bowl/basket).  As slips are retrieved from the hat, Council members will be asked identify the moviegoer.  The Membership Committee wanted do an activity that would be light yet engaging for new and seasoned members.
Reminder:  Please remember to clean up the area around your seats.  There are recycling bins for soda cans and paper products available by the kitchen.

Rules of Respectful Engagement:  The Rules of Respectful Engagement are posted on the wall.  Please note that these Rules apply to members, guests, staff, and public.
Schedule Change:  The November HPPC meeting falls on the Veteran’s day holiday, therefore the meeting will be held on November 4th from 3:00-6:00 PM.  This will be the regular November HPPC meeting and therefore, a missed meeting will count as an absence.  If there are concerns with this, please contact Eileen at Eileen.loughran@sfdph.org and she will share with Co-chairs.
Special May 13 HPPC Meeting:  Co-chairs have decided to call a special meeting on May 13th, from 3-5 so that HPPC members can get a report back from the provider meetings on New Directions in HIV Prevention.
In early April Grant will meet with the Transgender Advisory Group (TAG) and the African American Action Plan Work group to share his ideas on new directions and to hear from them.  After those meetings, all the notes and comments will be reviewed and a presentation highlighting key themes will be developed.  Co-chairs felt strongly that this should be shared with the HIV Prevention Planning Council before it is presented to the community.

This is not a required meeting, but it is strongly recommended that everyone attend.  The meeting will be held at 25 Van Ness Avenue, 3rd floor, room 330A.  Please contact Eileen at Eileen.loughran@sfdph.org  if you have any questions.
Update on City, State, and Federal issues:
Mayor’s Hepatitis C Task Force:  The Task Force met on Monday, March 8, from 5:30-7:30pm.  Members approved letters of support for two state bills, SB 1029 and AB 1858, both of which address improved syringe access throughout California.  An updated was provided on a meeting with OraSure Technologies and the new hepatitis C rapid test.  Members were provided with a brief introduction to the HIV Prevention Plan and invited to attend one of the upcoming Plan trainings.  A document comparing recommendations from the Institute of Medicine’s “Hepatitis & Liver Cancer:  A National Strategy for Prevention & Control of Hepatitis C” Report and the California Department of Public Health’s “California Adult VH Strategic Plan” was provided to members and briefly discussed. On March 20th the Steering Committee of the Task Force approved the Committees’ scopes of work in order to develop recommendations by the end of 2010 for the Mayor to address hepatitis C in San Francisco.  The next Task Force meeting is scheduled for Monday, April 12, from 5:30-7:30 pm in room 330A.  Barbara Garcia, the Deputy Director of Health, will speak at this meeting about the response to hepatitis C within the SFDPH System of Care. For a list of committees and committee meeting dates/times, contact Emalie Huriaux at emalie.huriaux@sfdph.org.

Passage of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act:   On Tuesday, March 30, 2010, President Obama signed into law a package of changes to the newly enacted “Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (PPACA)”.  With this new bill San Francisco moves closer to achieving the structural changes identified in the Plan of “Ensuring universal health care to provide access to health care for PLWHA;” and “Abolishing pre-existing conditions as exclusion for obtaining health insurance.”  We applaud the hard work and leadership of President Obama, Speaker Pelosi and congressional Democratic in achieving this historic legislation.  The Department of Public Health will continue to work with community and federal partners to remain fully engaged in health care reform implementation.  
The following information was prepared by staff of the Health Law and Policy Clinic of Harvard Law School and the Treatment Access Expansion Project.
Public health insurance (Medicaid/Medicare) improvements

· Eliminates the Medicaid disability requirement and provides access to Medicaid to individuals and families with income below 133% of FPL in 2014 (currently income below $14,403 for an individual and $29,326 for a family of four)

· Eliminates the Medicare Part D “donut hole” by 2020, provides a $250 rebate for donut hole costs in 2010, and requires pharmaceutical companies to provide a 50% discount on brand-name drugs in the donut hole beginning in 2011

· Counts the AIDS Drug Assistance Program (ADAP) contributions toward the Medicare Part D’s True Out of Pocket Spending Limit (“TrOOP”) starting in 2011

Private health insurance improvements

· Increases access to private health insurance by reducing discrimination based on health status or gender - prohibits pre-existing condition exclusions and lifetime limits on coverage in 2010, and charging higher premiums based on gender or health status in 2014 

· Increases scope of coverage through a new mandatory benefits package that among other benefits includes prescription drugs, mental health and substance abuse treatment, preventive care and chronic disease management in 2014.

· Increases affordability through subsidies for people with incomes up to 400% of the federal poverty line (“FPL”) (income up to $43,320 for an individual and $88,200 for a family of four)

· Creates an individual mandate requiring uninsured individuals to purchase insurance beginning in 2014

Other key reforms

· Invests in prevention, wellness and public health activities

· Invests in efforts to reduce health disparities

· Supports the clinical workforce with an emphasis on the needs of underserved communities 

Moving Forward with Future Reform Efforts

Despite the impressive progress that PPACA will make toward improving health care for people living with HIV and AIDS, the future is certain to bring continued challenges in health care access, quality, and cost.  Many of PPACA’s most important reforms, including the Medicaid expansion, will not occur until 2014. Thus, advocacy will be necessary both to encourage new reforms, and to provide health care access for those who are uninsured or underinsured during the transitional period before the reforms fully take effect.  PPACA will provide unprecedented opportunities to improve health care access, affordability, and quality for the HIV/AIDS community.  It is crucial that we fully take advantage of PPACA and continue to work toward a future of high quality, equitable, and sustainable health care for everyone in the United States.

Urban Coalition for HIV/AIDS Prevention Services (UCHAPS):  Isela González, and Gayle Burns, representing the HPPC and Israel Nieves Rivera representing the HIV Prevention Section attended the UCHAPS meeting held February 28th – March 1, 2010 in Houston.  During the meeting UCHAPS reviewed and discussed the 2010-2012 Strategic Plan.  It was decided that Steering would finalize it and bring back to full membership for final approval.  UCHAPS members voted to begin process of applying for non-profit status (501c3).  UCHAPS workgroup updates and current work done by UCHAPS co-chairs with various National partners, was discussed. A Peer Technical Assistance (TA) was presented by Houston, Miami and Washington, DC on Municipal HIV Testing Scale Up.  UCHAPS discussed Linking HIV Prevention and Care in the Ryan White Program with Jurisdictional Updates on Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) applications.  There was a brief discussion on Center for Disease Control’s (CDC) Program Collaboration and System Integration (PCSI) White Paper Overview.  The newly appointed, Anna Ford, Director of UCHAPS, will be visiting the UCHAPS jurisdictions throughout the year.  The goal of the visits is to get an on-the-ground feel for the work that we do.  The goal is that as an advocate in Washington she can have a sense of how federal policy impacts services in the community. Anna will be in SF from April 6th-9th, she will be meeting with the health department staff, and our community partners.  She’s scheduled to visit several community programs and attend the April 8th HPPC meeting.

Committee Updates:
Bylaws, Policies & Procedures Committee:  The Committee met on March 17 and continued the review of the bylaws.  The group voted to approve updates related to grammar, that reflect changes in HPS structure, and updates that clarify functioning.  The group began discussing issues specific to voting and will continue the discussion in April. The committee reviewed and approved the presentation for the April 8th Council meeting.  The next meeting is scheduled for April 21, from 3-5 pm in room 330B.
Community Education & Engagement Committee (CEEC):  The Committee met on Tuesday, April 6th.  The members reviewed edits to the committee’s scope of work for the remainder of the year which was already approved.  The three CEEC members (Ben, Kevin and Jackson) who participated with the three different HPS 2010 Prevention Plan Trainings did a brief report back on how the trainings went, what kinds of questions were asked and gave overall feedback.  Also, the committee continued to discuss the CEE dissemination of the 2010 Prevention Plan including a brainstorm on the desired outcomes, ideas for planning and implementation, and dissemination of the Latino and African-American Action Plans.  The group began to narrow down and list which populations to focus on and will continue this next month.  The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, May 4th from 3:00-5:00 pm in Suite 70 (Basement floor).
Membership Committee:  This committee met on Tuesday, March 9th.  One of the tasks this committee needed to do was come up with a closing “icebreaker” for the April 9th HPPC Meeting.  The members discussed various options and ultimately decided on an activity.  See details above under “announcements”.  Also, the members continued to discuss the exit interview – revise certain questions, when to disseminate, next steps.  The group decided to continue working on this and have it ready to be part of the June HPPC Membership Committee presentation.  The members also continued the discussion on how to engage new members and review the current new member process evaluations.  The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, April 13th from 3:00-4:30 pm in room 330A.
Points of Integration (POI) Committee:  The Committee met on Monday, April 5th and discussed the joint meeting that is scheduled for May 24th, from 4:30-6:30.  The committee brainstormed concepts for guiding questions for the small group activity which will be the focus of the joint meeting.  The group will finalize the guiding questions at the May committee meeting.  The group continued the discussion on the issue of Substance Use and Mental Health. The committees focus on narrowing down the solution to these three specific areas: people living with HIV (PLWH) and at high risk in the criminal justice system, current gaps in services for substance use and mental health, and identifying the specific needs of PLWH and at high risk w/mental health and substance use issues.  The committee revisited the timeline to ensure we are on task and have allotted enough time for discussion of each topic area.  The next meeting is scheduled for May 3rd, from 2-4 in room 330A. 
	New Directions: 

Pros: 

1) I like the twisting of the arm for increased attention on testing.  After years of working in Counties with high risk, limited resources, & no storefront testing, venue & outreach testing (and establishing a community/resource presence) were how we tested.  I don’t see that in SF at all! Old school methods of Latino & AA Action Plans of addressing itself in its own backyard is the way to go.  Most Outreach at venues seems to be Public Health messaging & research surveys.  Where is the testing component in that?
2) Structural Change- HIV medical care include a prevention message is a great way to rephrase health away from ”sick, not sick”or “problem, no problem” binary present in healthcare.  Looking at patients as a whole being that needs to focus on maintenance of physical, mental, social, & sexual health.

Cons:

1) Name based Reporting? Looks like a return to 

        either PEMS or to utilize a citywide IT network that   

        can be shared by providers almost like DPH clinics. 

2) Cultural Competence of HIV medical Providers is 

        spotty --address a comprehensive prevention with 

              positive.

3) Highest risk groups like African-American Action Plan 

        inclusion in the new directions is too nebulous.
4) Why wasn’t the HPPC included in helping guide new 

        directions?


	Thank you for your input and suggestions re:  New Directions for HIV Prevention. We are taking your comments into account, along with other community and provider input. Please do not hesitate to contact Grant directly with further questions or concerns. 
There will be a special meeting on May 13th, from 3-5  at 25 Van Ness, 3rd floor room 330A to provide HPPC members a report back from the provider meetings on New Directions in HIV Prevention.
In early April Grant will meet with the Transgender Advisory Group (TAG) and the African American Action Plan Work group to share his ideas on new directions and to hear from them. After those meetings, all the notes and comments will be reviewed and a presentation highlighting key themes will be developed.  
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